For Approval 18 May 2023

Minutes of the Maer & Aston Parish Council

Meeting held by zoom on Thursday 27th April 2023
Present:     M Kelly (Chair),  A Mainwaring, R Chatburn, G Chatburn, P Barker, J Ziskin, A Bryan, P Northcott
Apologies:     D Lovatt, PCSO G Crank, E Sudlow 
Declared Items of Interest – Cllr Kelly declared an interest in 23/00246/FUL due for discussion, and arranged to leave during discussion of that item, handing over to the vice chairperson, Cllr R Chatburn.
Minutes of Meeting 18 March  2023 - to be agreed at May meeting.
County/Borough Reports –  Cllr Bryan had submitted a written report highlighting news at the Borough. The Richborough Homes Planning Appeal at Baldwins Gate and the recent application for 52 houses off Woodside being the main topics.  Cllr Bryan also offered to provide details of a local litter-picking scheme she saw operating in Wales.
County Report: Cllr Northcott reported that it was quiet, due to local election purdah. A new Chief Executive has been appointed. The additional funding for road repairs and SCC making contractors more accountable for the standard of their work is starting to have an impact.  Cllr Northcott announced a new round of Community Funding is available through the SCC website, with his prior agreed support.  
A rise of 910 claimants for Universal Credit brings the total to 15,715, but still under the 5% regional average.
Police Matters – No report was submitted.
Matters Arising from the Minutes

Highways – Road repairs have been seen underway across the Parish however the deterioration is still evident with some areas needing more attention.  Councillors were pleased to note that no parish budget had been spent on gritting. It was agreed that Cllr G Chatburn would map the grit bin locations and provide this update to Staffordshire Highways, to try to prevent the frustration of replenished salt piles adjacent to the new, empty bins, killing off the vegetation and being washed away by rainfall before use. Cllr Ziskin reported success in lobbying for the repainting of the Maer “Slow” road markings.
HS2 – Following Phase 2A of HS2 announcing a 2 year delay, Cllr Northcott reported that indications were that the Hanchurch and Blackbrook civils work will probably be similarly paused.  The parish liaison meeting has been put back at HS2’s request to 22nd May. No communication had been received as to the A5182 traffic data count accuracy for the Hanchurch junction redesign.  Councillors regretted the potential two-year delay to the A51/A53 junction improvements. If HS2 Phase 2a is then actually cancelled after the 2 year pause, councillors called on Staffordshire County Council funding to improve the road junction instead. 
Community Issues –.  At Aston Village Hall the Family Bingo went well with £450 being raised and profits will be put towards the new defibrillator.  A community Coronation Tea is planned for 7th May and the annual Summer Barbecue and Dog Walk for 2nd July.   Cllr Ziskin reported on Maer Village Hall: the upcoming Brutal and Fabled Land exhibition for the weekend of 29th and 30th April, featuring local artists.   The new doors have been installed and the roof is due for maintenance shortly. Maer will be holding a Coronation tea and walk on 7th May and a Spring Fair on May 14th. Councillors expressed gratitude that both village halls in the parish were actively holding community-orientated events.
BT Openreach –  No further information.
Climate Change –Cllr Ziskin reported back on the talk on Compost in March at Maer Village Hall. 
Defibrillators – Cllr R Chatburn reported that the Aston Village Hall trustees had purchased a new Heart Sine defibrillator for the Aston community for £750 and installed it in the previously purchased external box. Registered with the emergency services, it can be accessed by residents calling 999 and asking for the code. The parish council agreed to act as a co-nominee guardian, if a future village hall committee proves unable to continue in its support.  Cllr R Chatburn requested that the parish council consider making a financial donation to the village hall’s defibrillator appeal fund.  Training is being planned at a later date.
List of Planning Applications received since last Parish Council Meeting: 
23/00282/FUL – Keepers Cottage, Maer – installation of solar panels. To be discussed at the May meeting. 
22/01105/FUL – Land East of Woodside, Baldwins Gate 
The clerk is drafting a response to this application to convey the council’s strong objection. Like the Richborough application, councillors agreed it is speculative, unsustainable, unwanted, contravenes the NDP and lies outside the village envelope. Councillors also remarked on the apparent lack of community objections recorded yet on the planning portal and discussed if this indicates an increased public weariness that developers seek to achieve and exploit.   Cllr G Chatburn identified the difficulty in the public accessing the application on the portal using the date or parish search functions. This was reported by him by email to the Borough Council officer assigned to the case. Only by knowing the number in advance, can a member of the public find the application details and make a comment.
23/00246/FUL – Maerfield Gate Farm Stone Road  - Construction of a self-build dwelling and custom-built home.
Cllr Kelly left the meeting due to a declared interest and Cllr R Chatburn took the chair.  Councillors noted that the applicant had identified that the development was not within the local Neighbourhood Development Plan village envelope. Although two years old, the NDP is in force as a legal planning document and councillors noted that although self-build might be looked on favourably, it is on farmland, has no agricultural tie and exceeds the footprint and size of the disused building. In its current state, it would contravene aspects of Clause NE1 with regards to preserving the special rural character, distant views, sensitive landscape and encroachment on open countryside.  There was unanimous agreement from councillors that an objection would be sent to the Borough Council: also requesting further information on any change of use from agricultural land and more details as to the proposed access to the A51, as a previous application has raised visibility and road safety issues.    
To receive decisions of Planning Committee:

Cllr Kelly rejoined the meeting and resumed the chair.

· No Decisions to report.
General Planning Matters and correspondence, on-going applications and current developments – 

· 22/00766/FUL Blackbrook Nurseries Newcastle Road Ashley - Currently work continues. Councillors requested confirmation that the old cess pit has been removed.
· 21/01041/OUT - Baldwins Gate Farm Newcastle Road Baldwins Gate – Refused. Appeal in progress. Councillors are concerned that planning officers had originally recommended approval, despite its contravention of the local democratically adopted NDP. Accordingly, the Chairman urged councillors to attend at the appeal planned for 16 May to show solidarity with all the parish councils involved with the NDP. 
· Call for land: a map published online by NuLBC, indicating the extent of applications from local landowners identifying land for consideration for potential development, was discussed, in regards to parcels of land adjacent to the current development application for 52 houses at Woodside, 22/01105/FUL.
Financial Position of the Parish Council


· Bank Account Update – 

Precept A/C £     1,507.48
Deposit A/C £     3,726.70
Receipts – 
Parish Precept for 2023/24           £     7,166.00 to be paid into deposit account 
Payments/Donations – 
Clerk’s pay/expenses of £419.48.
	Payee
	Bank Account to be drawn on
	Cost
	VAT
	Power
	Total value of Cheque

	E Sudlow
	Precept
	419.48

	------
	111
	419.48



To confirm the date of the next meeting and Annual General Meeting –Thursday 18th May  2023 at 7.30pm at Maer Village Hall
Meeting Closed – 9.40 pm.
Signed ………………………………………………………….
Date
Print Name …………………………………………………
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